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will mean for people working in different time zones, and how businesses will need to respond in those 
circumstances. 
 
Coalition amendments 
 
The BCA recognises that Australians should be able to switch off from work when they go home. However, this 
protection already exists in several ways. These include the prohibition on requiring employees to work 
unreasonable additional hours in the National Employment Standards, hours of work and rostering provisions in 
modern awards and obligations under work health and safety legislation.  Further protections on the right to 
disconnect have already been implemented in numerous enterprise agreements and implemented via workplace 
policies in many workplaces. 
 
Implementing such a right in further legislation should be undertaken through a proper process to ensure the  
desired outcomes are achieved, give workers and businesses certainty and ensure the implementation is clearly 
thought through to minimise unintended consequences. 
 
Despite the initial Closing Loopholes Bill first being introduced to Parliament on 4 September 2023, the 
introduction of a right to disconnect was first formally raised as a recommendation of the Committee in the 
report into the Closing Loopholes No 2 Bill on 1 February 2024. The amendments moved by Senator Barbara 
Pocock containing the right to disconnect were introduced late on 7 February 2024 and debated the following 
day.  No meaningful public consultation was undertaken. 
 
The BCA supports the amendment moved by Senator Cash to exclude small business employers with fewer than 
20 employees and their staff from the application of the right to disconnect provisions. This will help reduce the 
ever-increasing regulatory burden on small business employers and will not prevent small businesses and their 
staff from agreeing reasonable limits to out of hours contact at the workplace level (where necessary).  
 
Substantive changes in the Bill 
 
The BCA supports the amendment made by the Bill to exclude breaches of orders made by the Fair Work 
Commission under Division 6 of Part 2-9 of the FW Act (which deals with the right to disconnect) from being a 
criminal offence (Criminal Carve Out). The BCA considers that it is the lack of public consultation and rushed way 
in which the right to disconnect was introduced that has led to the failure to include the Criminal Carve Out in 
the substantive closing loopholes legislation in the first place.  
  
We acknowledge that it was never the intent that breaches of right to disconnect orders made by the 
Commission (which can apply to both individual employees and employers) be subject to criminal penalties, and 
this should be recognised in the law. The Bill achieves this aim.  
 
Yours sincerely 

Bran Black 
Chief Executive 
Business Council of Australia 
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